Directors’ and General Membership Meeting Minutes
San Diego~Jalalabad Sister Cities Foundation 
www.SanDiegoJalalabadSisterCities.org
Luce, Forward—Del Mar Office

December 6, 2007 5:30 PM

Present: Steve Brown, Cynthia Villis, Eshaq Homaira, Fary Moini, Susan Brown, Chuck DuVivier, Kate DuVivier, Steve Gardality, Dave Warner, Huma Ghosh, Steve Spencer, Carol Spaulding, Bob Spaulding, Esmat Hatamy, Hamed Bayat, Art Mendoza, Habib Baha, Kathleen Roche-Tansey, Marla Federe, Deborah Flores, Wayne Cusick, Saima Bahramzi, and Fazal Bahramzi.
1. Welcome - Steve Brown. Meeting convened at 5:40 pm. 
2. Introductions of Directors, Committee Members, and Guests – Brown.
3. Brief review of September trip to Jalalabad - Moini. 3000 students enrolled in the Rotary Jalalabad school, including 900 girls. Studying in two shifts. Currently there are 6 female teachers; need 4 more. Three teachers are paid by the government ($60 per month). The La Jolla Golden Triangle Rotary Club Foundation is currently paying for three teachers ($60 each per month). Several meetings with Minister of Education; promised to take care of issues related to school. Brown: No problems during the two weeks spent in country. Roads, traffic and businesses seem to be getting better. Bad stories frequently reported; good stories don’t seem to be reported. Each trip there are more and more young people in their 20s and 30s working in important positions in the national and provincial governments. Story is very promising and encouraging.
Roche-Tansey: Recent Washington Post and New York Times articles cite US Defense Secretary Robert Gates encouraging diplomacy (also indicating funding available for it; article distributed). Importance of “soft power” (diplomacy) in preventing and ending conflicts. Kathleen noted that it would be good for SD~Jalalabad Sister Cities to communicate directly with Secretary Gates, to have him become aware of our projects.

Warner: Dave indicated that he has testified before this group about the efforts of SD~Jalalabad Sister Cities; we’re on their radar.

Brown: Steve has been in direct communication with General McNeill, Commander of NATO, as recently as last week, when the general appeared on Fox News’ The O’Reilly Factor. But yes: It would be good to have someone from our Committee oversee and facilitate publicity.

4. November meetings: Nangarhar University Chancellor Hamidzai and Abdul Hai Sofizada representing Afghan Ministry of Higher Education. Three days of meetings to review relationship between SDSU and NU.
a. English Language program - Federe and Spencer.  Just finished 1st year on November 30, 2007, of a 3-year grant. They’ve completed the necessary initial needs assessment. What exactly are their needs? Did first training in Dubai in September (Marla and Steve Spencer) with NU faculty. Started to inplement the new program in September. World Bank has additionally funded 2,000 lbs of books. NU faculty had no textbooks before that. Each of two scholars currently here in the US (Rafi Sayad and Israr Mohib) also received a set of books. Marla and Steve Spencer get on Skype with them for coaching. Spencer. Summer Institute at SDSU (2008); will receive intense instruction in learning and teaching English. In process of getting visas approved for participants in summer 2008. Using Skype software to communicate doesn’t cost anything and works reliably. 
b. Nangarhar University IT Assessment - Spencer and Warner. Going through administration and faculty assessment toward creation of an infrastructure. Donors want to provide equipment but this is outpacing administrative encouragement and user training. Faculty members are in touch with colleagues around the world, writing grants, and expanding their scholarship. With the ILC and other new programs, this momentum will continue to build. Important to not lock out opportunities via the culture of the ministries of education and higher education. Bandwidth costs are also difficult (still).
c. Anticipated utilization of Guest House and International Learning Center - Spencer. ILC will have a smart classroom. Multipurpose use facility. Idea of increasing interaction between visiting faculty and other distinguished visitors promoting learning with NU faculty and students, initially ESL but could take on any pertinent topic. Guest house is lovely, with adequate accommodation for visiting scholars. Then NU becomes a hub for scholarly activity and programs. First programs will kick off in January, will happen monthly and weekly. Brown: Also will be nicely landscaped. Rotary grant will furnish, and with additional World Bank support should be sufficient funds to equip with all that’s necessary.
d. Proposed SDSU/NU Partnership re civil engineering program-Spencer. Growing foundation and network. Work with World Bank , through the Ministry of Higher Education, commemorated in MOU between SDSU and NU. Engineering is a new component of this partnership. $2M curriculum and equipment development could begin as soon as January and continue for 30 months. There is a current engineering program dating to Russian times with little curriculum. Brown. Ministry has said that SDSU and NU World Bank partnership is the most functional of all current World Bank partnerships.
e. Possible SDSU support for NU’s business program-Brown. USAID has money for business programs. In Nangarhar province some piece of it is overseen by DAI. May have funds for scholarships or to develop curriculum. Steve Brown met with President Weber of SDSU today to further explore this, to get a business program connection.
5. Update: Online-ESL/TEFL program for Afghanistan - Brown. Have worked with WSU working with USAID to administer a TEFL program. Learned a few weeks ago that USAID doesn’t want to fund this part, but will still enhance other parts. Kandahar University/SDSU partnership: Kandahar University has no partnerships due to security issues, doesn’t have a department to house this program. Steve will see if he can get World Bank funding to make this happen ($300K - $500K). Herat University and Balkh University in Mazari Sharif are possible partners too. Would build from SDSU partnership.
6. Rotary Scholar Mohib Israr - Moini. Two candidates interviewed in Jalalabad. Israr arrived in July 2007 and in August went to Michigan Central University to study on a donated scholarship from Michigan Rotary District. His photo appears in the District’s current newsletter, as he makes a presentation. He has collected 800 English books to send back to Jalalabad; remarkable young man. Will arrive in San Diego December 16. 
7. Rotary Scholar Rafi Sayad - Villis. Excellent progress in his intensive 30 unit USD MA program: Language, Literacy and Culture with TESOL (Teaching English to Speakers of Other Languages) certificate. Sayad’s presentations include USD International Resources, USD Peace and Justice Studies scholars, Coronado Rotary Club and La Jolla Golden Triangle RC (scheduled for February 29, 2008). Sayad has also been interviewed by Afghan television in LA, arranged by Fasal Bahramzi, and as the interview was aired, Sayad received calls and email from colleagues all over the world, many of whom didn’t know he was in the US. In the interview he indicates why he is here, what he is studying to do. He participated in the San Diego Dollars for Scholars walk with USD’s Institute of College Initiatives on the UCSD campus (and won two tickets to Sea World). He was also a special guest at the San Diego IRC’s recent private screening of The Kite Runner. Special thanks to Fasal, Zia, Saima Bahramzi and their family for helping Cynthia and Steve to take good care of Sayad while he’s here.
8. Status of Internet connections at Nangarhar Public Hospital, Nangarhar Medical School, and Nangarhar University main campus - Brown. DOD interested; currently funds this type of relationship at Kabul U. Public hospital now has another VSAT with one year of funding separate from ours. Dr. Pardis said that 6 children have been bitten by rabid dogs. Looking for other sources until something solid materializes. Warner. May be able to pool bandwidth; in discussion stage.
9. UCSD Medical English-online-report on four scholarships given - Brown. Four $350 scholarships were distributed; 3 of the 4 candidates have done well.
10. Status of Female Dormitory Project on Nangarhar University Campus - Brown. Showed rendering of the building by Rick Clark. Groundbreaking has taken place (photos shown). Will house 72 female students on campus; will have study with internet connection, industrial strength kitchen, and heating/air conditioning. Cost a little higher than anticipated ($150K vs $115K original estimate). Rotary funds can only be used to furnish interior, but not for construction. $102K raised to date; still in fund-raising mode.
11. Fab lab San Diego and Jalalabad - Warner and Chuck and Kate DuVivier. Has been able to influence some funding MIT has Center for bits and atoms. If you can make low-cost manufacturing facility, can help to jump start manufacturing capability. Small labs half the size of the conference room with milling machines, communication to other fab labs in world, computers. Asked that NSF funded next Fab Lab in SD. Serves as a training site to us. We can ship one to Jbad in March. Will be an amazing thing but no PR. Need to get right people to train in agricultural uses, engineering uses, for example. DuViviers. Computer lab where you can make things with different machines. MIT designed it so that $40K is computers and $10K is bits and pieces – can train people to manufacture things or to just operate the machines. There will be videos and PowerPoint presentations indicating how it can be used. It’s been motivated by the DOD, but isn’t a DOD project – a cutting edge experiment in winning the hearts and minds of people there.
12. Pathology update - Mendoza. Has been in correspondence with folks there and has equipment here that would be very helpful. Didn’t want people in Jalalabad trained before equipment was ready, but is awaiting confirmation that they’ll go into Kabul to be trained in tissue processing. Will go over with another histo-tech from the US to give them an upgrade in current methods, giving them a CME (Continuing Medical Education) and then follow up in a year.
13. Blood Bank Proposal - Mendoza. Dr. Shinwari sent a proposal – excellent first draft – for an Aghan Blood Society. Don’t have blood banks right now. Have transfusions. Great concept. Reluctance on part of culture to donate blood. Screening is expensive, but is critical. Storage also necessary; electricity, labeling and transport also critical. Art will follow up on working with this proposal
14. Cable Car - Moini. During one of their walks in Jalalabad exploring caves, Fary and Dave Warner met a group of people who very much desire a reliable method of crossing the river. The Encinitas Coast RC subsequently donated $5K toward building cable car to cross river, helping to get children to school as well as transport supplies. Asked PRT engineers to assess site. Project in process; Jalalabad Rotarian in charge of project on site. It appears that it will cost closer to $9K than $5K
15. Afghan Rotarian Group Study Exchange team coming to San Diego Fall 2008 - Brown. Seven individuals coming for one month; Rotarians from Kabul and Jalalabad RCs, with M. Ishaq as team leader. Pakistani DG said that he’ll sign off on it. Three members of the GSE team will be medical (Dr. Pardis, Dr. Shinwari, and Dr. Hezbollah; an environmentalist, a computer person and an MBA). Rotary providing funding for cleaning up translation of ABCs of Rotary and Rotary Fundamentals and distributing them to all Rotarians in Afghanistan. Special thanks to Drs. Habib Baha and Hamed Bayat for their translation of these materials.
16. Afghan possible participation at Rotary International Convention in Los Angeles in June 2008 - Brown. 5-6 Jalalabad Rotarians plant to attend, including Dr. Khan. There will be 30,000 Rotarians from all over the world in LA.
17. Report on Peace Program at SDSU and possible Afghan participant - Moini. Hansen Summer Institute at SDSU, three weeks long. Select college students from around the world to go through training. Jalalabad has submitted applications for three candidates.
18. City Links update - Brown. City Links partners on civic improvements. (The Nangarhar Provincial Reconstruction Team is using Chuck DuVivier’s assessment as an orientation piece for new personnel). Jon Bourmet has been living in Afghanistan for the past several months and is trying on his own to create garbage collection program for Jalalabad. 
19. Poppy crop conversion to Biodiesel fuel - Warner. Electricity in Nangarhar is still largely nonfunctional. Current governor’s focus appears to be roads (vs. power) at this time. Poppy seeds actually have a lot of raw material to make biodiesel. It’s possible to make small distributed power projects. Have begun to genetically alter poppy seeds so that they won’t yield opiate. Martin Chrispeels of UCSD may also be able to assist in this project. Fazal Bahramzi: Once farmers realize that poppy seeds have been genetically altered, they won’t plant. Sunflowers and cotton would be better crops.
20. Financial Report: Contribution levels $5K Diamond; $2.5K Platinum; $1K Gold; $500 Silver; $100 Member - Brown. Budget sheet attached to the agenda circulated at the meeting. A voluntary contribution structure is suggested – whatever suits your interest. Everyone who wants to is welcome to attend meetings, even without contributing. But it is important for those who are able to contribute. Broad public support must be demonstrated for our organization to maintain 501(c) 3 status, which is critical for receiving funds from donors. Make checks payable to San Diego~Jalalabad Sister Cities Foundation. Will need to file a tax return this year, which will cost $500 to $1,000. Can accept funds as restricted or unrestricted. We can also accept appreciated securities. Can’t do charitable remainder trust. In addition: Steve advises that this year’s change to banking with Torrey Pines Bank has been excellent.
21. Report on Development of Medical/Public Health Peer to Peer Proposal - Villis. Since the WSU piece with regard to
teaching English isn’t going to happen, we have re-evaluated that piece of the proposal. The physicians present at the meeting (and Rafi Sayad in a subsequent conversation) all believe that there are probably a sufficient number of medical students and health professionals who are proficient in English already in the ranks at NU for us to proceed on the proposal without that piece. See also #23, UN conference.
22. Directory status - Villis. A first draft/first edition of our San Diego~Jalalabad Sister Cities Directory was distributed to each person present, and a master copy circulated for edits. We are now in our third year as a committee; we want all at our table to be able to recognize each other by name and face! If you know of someone who should be listed in the directory and isn’t, or someone who has been inadvertently dropped from the circulation list, please email villis@sandiego.edu and send that person’s name and email addresses or phone number. Also send your photos for the Directory! Cynthia and Steve would particularly like to recognize the work of USD senior Carmen Julia Aparicio, who created the directory’s format and carefully transcribed information from spreadsheets and email to create the clear and elegant directory distributed at the meeting. 
23. UN Conference - Villis Cynthia was invited to attend a UN-sponsored conference in London, Women Deliver, from October 18-20 as a grantwriter. USD paid a portion of her expenses. The conference focused on Millenium Development Goal 5, which is to reduce maternal mortality by 75% by 2015. Thirty countries need assistance in gaining momentum; Afghanistan is one of them. There were 2000 delegates from 100 countries, including ministers of health and other cabinet members. Delegates were addressed by the UK’s Gordon Brown, representatives from the UN, WHO and NGOs, correspondent Cristiana Amanpour and others. There are good leads to explore: One with JHPIEGO, an outreach health care professional NGO affiliated with Johns Hopkins, and a very cool method of transport for pregnant women to emergency clinics or hospitals called eRanger.
Around the world, every minute of every day there is a maternal death, about 500,000 women each year. One in six women in Afghanistan die from pregnancy and childbirth-related complications – compared to 1 in 29,000 in the Sweden and 1 in 2900 in the US. Maternal death also affects the survival of the newborn: He or she is 60% less likely to thrive in the first year without a mother.

Much of the interventions are doable and affordable – but education of women and families, especially outside the cities, and trained professionals and infrastructure are needed. Maternal health is linked to the education of women and their families, and to women’s decision-making.
24. San Diego Sister Cities Retreat, Poster, and Southern California Conference - Villis Our Sister Cities Society will be featured on February 2, 2008, at the Southern California meeting of Sister Cities International at the Petroleum Club in Long Beach, CA. Cynthia and Rotary Scholar Rafi Sayad will present from 10:30 until 12 noon on a Sister Cities unit dealing with current issues. 
On behalf of San Diego~Jalalabad Sister Cities, Cynthia hosted the San Diego International Sister Cities Corporation’s first annual
retreat at the University of San Diego over the summer; 30 people participated in the half-day event.
San Diego~Jalalabad Sister Cities Society was featured in a photo in the Sister Cities International world-wide announcement calling 
for nominations for awards.
25. New Business - Bayat. Hamed Bayat asked about the possibility of solar energy for electricity generation. Dave Warner answered that the Fab Lab may help with alternative energy support. Steve indicated that the NU power supply has been better, more reliable. He added that he has spoken with DAI and others on this topic. Ishaq wrote recently and said that major power agreement for hydroelectric power has been signed – will roll out in 2008.
26. Adjourn at 7:45 pm.
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